

MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE SPECIAL COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 1st FEBRUARY 2010 
In the Chair:
Councillor C McShane
Members Present:
Councillors M Black, O Black, S Blaney, D M McAllister, A P McConaghy MBE, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, O McMullan, P McShane.
Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive
Mrs M Quinn, Assistant Chief Executive and Head of Corporate Services

Mr K McGarry, Head of Tourism and Leisure Services

Mr P Mawdsley, Head of Environmental Health and Enforcement

Mrs E Mulholland, Head of Development Services

Mr D Kelly, Head of Building Control



Mr A McPeake, Head of Technical Services




Ms L Mooney, Member Services/Clerical Officer
10/04:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies were received on behalf of Councillors Harding, Hartin, Graham, McCambridge and Newcombe.

Chairman’s Business
Councillor C McShane stated that there was a fundraising event being held in the Marine Hotel on Saturday 13th for Children in the Crossfire.  She stated that information had been circulated and that it was up to individual Councillors if they wished to purchase tickets.  She encouraged members to support the event.
10/04:02
CONSIDERATION OF DRAFT ESTIMATES FOR 2010/2011 (DEFERRED FROM THE COUNCIL MEETING OF 25TH JANUARY 2010)

The ACE stated that there was a starting point of 8.17%.  She referred to an update which had been circulated and stated that some additional items had been raised by members at the meeting of 25th January.  She stated that a replacement play park had been suggested for Armoy Play Park and informed members that there was £40,000 in the 2009/10 estimated for contingency including replacement equipment as per Health and Safety Requirements.  She stated that members could consider using this fund which would mean no additional cost to council.

The ACE informed members that it had been suggested that the Ardclinnis Lay-By area should be developed.  She informed members that the may be costs associated with design and/or planning implications, along with information/display/interpretive panels.


She stated that a possible community facility for the Glens had been discussed, she stated that this may require further research and investigation with current sporting/community organisations.

The ACE stated that the HTLS and HTS had been out to look at possible projects for Cushendall Beach area as had been suggested.  She stated that the Coast Road Field had also been suggested for development with the possibility of 75% Grant Funding from the Rural Development Programme.  She stated that members would need to identify a specific project and appoint a consultant to draw up plans for submission to planning.


She stated that under Revenue promotion of the Cottage Site and Paths had been suggested.


The ACE then referred to Capital Schemes not yet included in the estimates, she stated that this was made up of various capital schemes in the Glens and that it would cost £150k with loan repayments amounting to £10,056 per annum.  She stated that in relation to Revenue schemes not yet in the estimates there was the request from Ballycastle Town Partnership for Officer support at approximately £31,750 and also a request for £12,500 match funding for their Lammas Fair Study.  The ACE stated that an additional £500 per head for capacity building for Councillors was being suggested.

The ACE referred to options for members to consider and stated that a 1% increase for Salaries and Wages had been included in the estimates and informed members that this could be reduced to ½ % producing savings of approximately £70k.  

She stated that due to ongoing negotiations with Coleraine Borough Council it may be possible to include a £2 per tonne saving on the landfill service and that this would produce a saving of £13k.  


The ACE stated that finally a balance could be applied from the reserve.  She informed members that for the previous two years a balance of £250k had been applied.

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the ACE stated that last year 2% had been set aside for Salaries and Wages and that 1.25% had been paid out.  She stated that this saving would not be known until year end and that this would go into the reserves.

Armoy Play Park


Councillor P McShane stated that he would be delighted to see the replacement of Armoy Play Park going ahead.

The HTS stated that it would take £40,000 to complete the works to a reasonable standard.  She stated that this would be just a standard upgrade.


Councillor McMullan stated that there was no disabled equipment in the current park and asked that something be provided in the upgraded park, for example a basket swing.


After discussion, it was agreed that the play area at Turner-Robert park, Armoy would be replaced from the contingency fund and that some equipment for disabled users would be included.

Ardclinnis Lay-By


Councillor P McShane referred to the Ardclinnis Lay-by and stated that this land had been transferred to Moyle Council, he informed members that she proposed that an amenity site be provided.

The HTS stated that he had investigated costs and informed members that for 2 tier platforming, footways, panelling and picnic tables the cost would be £15,000.


Councillor McDonnell stated that this site was too close to housing for an amenity site and that this would intrude upon their privacy.

Councillor P McShane stated that he had been talking to local people and that they wished this to go ahead.


Councillor McMullan stated that a picnic site / viewing area would set off this historic site.


After discussion, it was agreed that the proposed improvements to Ardclinnis Lay-by would be completed.


Glens Community Facility

Councillor McMullan asked that the HTS and HTLS meet with the community regarding a possible community facility for the Glens.  

The Clerk stated that there would be no problem being involved in talks but that council could not fund any capital project as it would not be on Council land.

Councillor McMullan stated that there was no Council ground available to facilitate this project.  He stated that the whole parish would be involved.  He confirmed that this would be at the back of the Pavillion.

After discussion, it was agreed that the HTS and HTLS would meet with the Cushendall Development group to discuss options for funding for an all weather facility at the GAA pitch behind the pavilion.

Cushendall Beach Area / Various Capital Schemes in the Glens
Councillor McMullan stated that work was required on the Cushendall Beach area.  He informed members that it was un-walkable in winter time and that the old slipway was covered in at the playground with sand coming up onto the path.  He stated that the Dalriada side also needed to be looked at, he stated that pedestrians found it hard to get across the path there also.
Councillor O Black agreed with these comments and stated that the Dalriada side could be deemed a Health and Safety risk.

Councillor P McShane stated that Cushendall beach needed to be brought up to the same standard as the other beaches in the area with the provision of lighting, walkways and furniture as part of an overall enhancement.
The HTS stated outlined costs and possible improvements including new footways, lighting from Legg-Green playground to the bridge, picnic tables, bins and interpretative panels at a cost of £60,000.

The HTLS stated that the footbridge could also be up-lighted if members wished.

Councillor C McShane stated that this was part of the various schemes in the Glens at a cost of £150k.
After discussion,


Councillor P McShane proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black,

“That the proposed various capital schemes in the Glens would be included in the rates estimates.”
On a vote being taken, there were seven in favour of and three against the proposal which was carried.

Councillor McIlroy enquired if any funds had been set aside for a picnic area at the car park at Hamill Terrace in Bushmills.

After discussion, it was agreed that the proposed scheme at Hamill Terrace, Bushmills could be considered under match funding.

Paths
The HTLS outlined paths covered by the Path Maintenance budget and stated that if this budget was increased this could be extended.

After discussion, it was agreed that the Paths Maintenance budget would be increased to £10,000.

Ballycastle Town Partnership

Councillor Blaney stated that in relation to the request for officer support, it had already been decided that Council could not provide this facility.

The HDS stated that it had been agreed to take this item to this meeting for a final decision.


Councillor M Black stated that it was a lot of money and she appreciated Council’s position but that she was disappointed.


After discussion, it was agreed that the request for a full-time Officer for Ballycastle Town Partnership would not be funded by Council.

The HDS stated that BTP were hoping to obtain 75% funding for the Lammas Fair Study and were asking Council to provide match funding of £12,500.


Councillor M Black stated that she felt that funding this would be a good way forward.


The HDS stated that the full amount did not have to be given, that Council could decide upon an amount.


After discussion,



Councillor M Black proposed,



Seconded by Councillor O Black and resolved,



“That match funding of up to £5,000 be offered.”


Councillor McMullan enquired about funds for the other two main festivals.


On a vote being taken, there were four votes in favour of and five against the proposal which was lost.


Councillor M Black stated that she was very disappointed and asked to be recorded as supporting this proposal.

Capacity building for Councillors

The ACE stated that it was suggested that an additional £500 per head be added for Capacity Building for councillors.


In reply to Councillor McMullan, the Clerk stated that there had been talk of capacity building training in relation to RPA.

After discussion on the need for this element of funding,



Councillor McIlroy proposed,



Seconded by Councillor Blaney,



“That that capacity building for Councillors would be raised by an additional £500 per head to £7,500.”
On a vote being taken, there were eight votes in favour of and one against the proposal which was carried.
Salaries and Wages
The Clerk stated that the potential problem with reducing this amount was that Council would not know how much of an increase if any there would be.  He stated that there could be industrial action taken.
Councillor Blaney stated that NILGA would be voting for no pay increase for staff but stated that the majority of elected members would like to see an increase.

Councillor McAllister stated that he proposed that no increase be set aside as more and more people were out of work due to the economic climate.

The Clerk confirmed that Council would not be denying staff an increase but estimating how much of an increase would be awarded.

After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,


“That Council set aside ½ % for any increase in Salaries and Wages for staff.”

Landfill Savings


The Clerk stated that due to ongoing negotiations with Coleraine Borough Council it may be possible to include a £2 per tonne saving on the landfill service and asked members if they wished to include this saving in the rates.


After discussion, it was agreed to reduce the amount set aside for Landfill fees by £2 per tonne.


Councillor M Black enquired if there was any amount being set aside for a campaign to keep Rathmoyle open.


In reply to Councillor McDonnell, the Clerk stated that some Councils did run campaigns.  He stated that Omagh Council had run a campaign against the closure of their hospital.  He stated that the usual amount set aside was up to £7,000.

Rathmoyle

After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,



Seconded by Councillor P McShane and resolved,



“That Council set aside £7,000 in the contingency budget under Section 115 for a campaign to keep Rathmoyle open.”

Market Street Toilets
In reply to member’s queries, the HTS stated that £180,000 had been set aside in the 07/08 and that it was proposed that £30,000 of this be used for demolition and that a fully automatic single unisex facility be installed in its place.  He informed members that this would be open 24 hours a day and would be coin operated and self cleaning.  He stated that the cost for this would be £120,000 and that it would be small enough that it could be accommodated beside the bus shelter and that buses would be able to pull in.

In reply to Councillor Blaney, the HTS confirmed that this facility would be level with the ground and therefore suitable for wheel chair use.  He stated that he would bring back further information on this to the next meeting.  
NITB meeting to discuss Tourism’s future in the North East
Councillor McMullan stated that he had not been happy to learn that Moyle District Council had not been invited to a meeting held by the NITB to discuss the future vision for the North East.

After discussion, the meeting continued in committee.
After discussion, it was agreed to write a letter to Alan Clarke NITB communicating Council’s disappointment at not being included in their meeting to discuss Tourism’s future in the North East and to advise him that Council were actively considering withdrawing their funding from the CC&G RTP for retention in their own area.
10/04:03
PROPOSED DISTRICT RATES FOR 2010/2011

Reserves

The ACE confirmed that the balance was 6.85% before any balance from the reserves was applied.


The Clerk stated that 250,000 had been added from the reserves for the last two years.  He stated that there was 1.2 million in the reserves.  


Councillor McDonnell stated that 1.2 million in the reserves meant that monies had been accumulating.  He stated that this was effectively overcharging rate payers each year.  He stated that the reserve amount should be reduced accordingly to 5 – 7.5%.


Councillor C McShane stated that she did not agree with reducing the reserve so dramatically as if RPA did not go ahead it would mean a dramatic rise in the rates.


Councillor McMullan suggested that Council strike a balance in the middle.


Councillor P McShane agreed with these comments and informed members that the rate payers needed to be protected and that there had to be a contingency in place for a possible further four years.

Councillor McIlroy stated that if there was no increase on the rates it would be of significant help to the rate payers.


The ACE stated that the current position was 7% and that if a balance of £250,000 was applied the rate would be 1.52% and that if £300,000 was applied it would reduce the rate to 0.342%.


The Clerk stated that the more applied this year, the more would have to be applied next year to stand still.


Councillor P McShane enquired if council would be willing to increase their sponsorship of the Armoy Road Race given the success of this event and the benefit to the area.

After discussion, it was agreed that an extra £5,000 would be paid towards the Armoy Road Race to make the total sponsorship from Council £10,000.


In reply to member’s queries, the ACE stated that an additional £24,500 would have to be added to the £300,000 to result in a 0% increase.


After further discussion,




Councillor O Black proposed,




Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved,



“That a balance of £324,500 be applied from the reserves in order to reduce the increase in rates to 0%.”
It was agreed that the District Rate for 2010/2011 would be set at 30.3867 for non-domestic premises and 0.3749 for domestic premises.
The meeting concluded at 8:50pm
……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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